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June 3, 2014
The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:
As required by Ordinance 17757, which adopted a new reduced fare for Metro Transit customers who have low incomes, I am transmitting to the King County Council Metro’s plan for implementing the low-income fare program. 

“SECTION 4. B. 

The executive should transmit the low-income fare program implementation plan to the council by June 1, 2014. The low-income fare program implementation plan transmitted by the executive must reflect participation by the department of community and human services and public health - Seattle & King County

and must document this participation.”

The low-income fare program addresses one of our community’s greatest challenges: building equity and opportunity for everyone. The reduced fare for qualified individuals will help make bus service affordable for those of limited means—especially important after the four recent fare increases that were necessary because of Metro’s revenue shortfall. The reduced fare will improve mobility for those who are least able to pay, helping them get to jobs, education, services, and all the activities people need to thrive and enjoy their lives. The implementation plan I am transmitting outlines how Metro will make sure the low-income fare program achieves this promise.

The plan outlines how Metro will adapt the regional One Regional Card for All (ORCA) fare payment system to support the low-income fare. It details how Metro will promote the 
reduced fare program to potential participants and how it will make the program easy for them to understand and use. It identifies steps Metro will take to protect the program’s integrity. 
A major element of the plan is the operations model. Metro is engaging other County divisions and community agencies as partners—tapping their expertise and their ability to effectively serve the target population. In particular, Metro has involved the County’s Department of Community and Human Services and Public Health – Seattle & King County, as participants in the process of developing the plan and exploring ongoing roles.
You will see that the plan is a work in progress. The low-income fare program is a complex and groundbreaking endeavor; many details remain to be worked out. The plan identifies key program parameters and an operational model that Metro will follow as it continues refining the program. Metro anticipates that review of the plan by the Low-Income Fare Program Implementation Task Force, required by Ordinance 17757, will result in invaluable guidance.
By helping everyone in our community have access to the mobility they need, the low-income fare program and the implementation plan will make significant contributions to the goals of the King County Strategic Plan and our shared vision of achieving equity and social justice. They directly address two strategic plan objectives:

· Economic Growth and Built Environment Objective 2.c: Meet the transportation needs of low-income and other underserved populations

· Health & Human Potential Objective 4.b: Support partnerships to deliver integrated and effective services to people in need. 
By promoting increased use of transit, the plan also aligns with the Strategic Climate Action Plan.
We estimate that this report required 1,020 staff hours to research, develop and produce, costing approximately $91,800. The estimated cost of printing this plan is $5.
Thank you for your consideration of the Low-Income Fare Program Implementation Plan. A successful launch and ongoing operation of this program will directly benefit tens of thousands of people and enhance our entire community.
If you have any questions, please contact Matt Hansen, Manager of Customer Communications & Services for Metro, at 206-477-5789, or at matt.hansen@kingcounty.gov 
Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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